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COUNCIL MEETING
23rd January, 2019

Present:- The Mayor of Rotherham (Councillor Alan Buckley) (in the Chair); 
Councillors Alam, Albiston, Allcock, Allen, Andrews, Atkin, Beck, Bird, Brookes, 
Carter, Clark, Cooksey, Cowles, Cusworth, B. Cutts, D. Cutts, Elliot, M. Elliott, 
R. Elliott, Ellis, Evans, Fenwick-Green, Hoddinott, Ireland, Jarvis, Jepson, Jones, 
Keenan, Khan, Lelliott, McNeely, Marriott, Napper, Price, Read, Reeder, Roche, 
Sansome, Senior, Sheppard, Short, Simpson, Steele, Taylor, John Turner, 
Julie Turner, Tweed, Vjestica, Walsh, Watson, Williams, Wilson, Wyatt and Yasseen.

The webcast of the Council Meeting can be viewed at:- 
https://rotherham.public-i.tv/core/portal/home

122.   MINUTE'S SILENCE 

The Mayor invited Members, officers and the public to join in him a 
minute’s silence following the recent death of Stuart Savage, Council 
employee.

123.   ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor was pleased to announce that Rotherham won Silver Award 
from the Ministry of Defence Employer Recognition Scheme (ERS) which 
recognised the efforts of employers throughout the UK who have both 
elevated their commitments under the Armed Forces Covenant and 
provided actual benefit to the Armed Forces Community in their area.  

The Mayor and Councillor Jones attended the Awards Ceremony in Hull 
in late November and the award had since been on display here at the 
Town Hall since that time.  

The Mayor asked the Council to join him in congratulating all those 
involved.

He invited Councillor Jones and Shokat Lal to receive the award.

The Mayor was also pleased to present his activity since the last Council 
meeting which was attached for information to the Mayor’s letter.  

124.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Beaumont, Hague, 
Mallinder, Marles, Pitchley, Rushforth, Russell and Whysall.

125.   COMMUNICATIONS 

There were no communications received.

https://rotherham.public-i.tv/core/portal/home
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126.   MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS COUNCIL MEETING 

Resolved:-  That the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 5th 
December, 2018, be approved for signature by the Mayor.

A point of information was sought on Question 21 asking for a guarantee 
that current safeguarded land in the local plan would not be developed on 
during this plan period and the Cabinet Member confirming that it would, 
yet development was being proposed on green space at The Pitches on 
Wickersley Road.

The Leader confirmed applications for development could be submitted 
and it would be up to the respective Planning Authorities to determine the 
appropriateness.

Mover:-  Councillor Read Seconder:-  Councillor Watson

127.   PETITIONS 

The Mayor reported receipt of three petitions, which had not met the 
threshold for consideration by Council.

 Containing 681 signatures calling on the Council to consider naming 
the public space outside Boots in Rotherham Town Centre “Chuckle 
Square”.

The petition would be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Board for consideration.

 Containing 1379 signatures calling on the Council to consider 
changing the zebra crossing on Victoria Street, Kilnhurst to a pelican 
crossing.

Mrs. Barnett addressed the Council as part of the presentation of the 
petition.

The petition would be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Board for consideration.

As a point of information Councillors Sansome and Wyatt pointed out the 
strength of support contained in the traditionally signed petition.

 Containing 44 signatures calling on the Council to ensure the 
Scrutiny Board was open and transparent and to ensure the webcast 
is on when debating the response to the request to review a petition.

This petition would be referred to the relevant directorate for a response 
to be prepared.
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128.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Councillors Allcock, Andrews, Fenwick-Green, Lelliott, McNeely, Reeder 
and Wyatt declared personal interests as either being a tenant or 
leaseholder in Minute No. 134 (Housing Rent and Service Charges 
2019/20) and chose to leave the room and not observe the vote.

Councillors Atkin, Cusworth, Keenan, Napper, Senior and Williams 
declared personal interests in Minute No. 134 (Housing Rent and Service 
Charges 2019/20) on the grounds of family and friends being tenants or 
leaseholders and chose to remain in the room and not vote.

129.   PUBLIC QUESTIONS 

(1)  Mr. I. Stark asked what was the Council doing to address the failings 
of private sector landlords and how they were stealing from the public 
purse.

Councillor Beck explained the Council did undertake a wide range of 
activity in relation to private rented properties to tackle any issues that 
might affect the health and safety of tenants.  Many landlords in 
Rotherham were good landlords who would ensure that legal standards 
were met in the properties that they rented to residents. However, there 
were landlords that provided sub-standard accommodation which did not 
comply with legal requirements and in such cases the Council used 
statutory and discretionary powers to bring about improvements.

Some actions taken by the Council included:-

 Inspecting private rented properties where category 1 hazards such 
things as excess cold, damp, electrical or gas safety might be 
believed to be present and taking enforcement action.

 Designating areas of Eastwood, Masborough and Ferham, Maltby and 
Dinnington, as Selective Licensing areas with the aim of improving 
standards of rented accommodation.

 Officers attending landlord forums to provide advice and support to 
improve standards.

 Providing dedicated website pages offering news articles and 
advice/support on PRS related issues.

In a supplementary question Mr. Stark advised that he had been served 
with a Section 21 Notice and asked that action be taken to ensure 
residents had fair access and that properties were well maintained.

Councillor Beck was aware that a Section 21 Notice had been served and 
had asked that officers liaise with the member of the public and assist with 
his future accommodation needs.
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130.   EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 

Resolved:-  That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 
1972, that should the Mayor deem if necessary the public be excluded 
from the meeting on the grounds that any items involve the likely 
disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraphs of Part 1 of 
schedule 12(A) of such Act indicated, as now amended by the Local 
Government (Access to information) (Variation) Order 2006. 

131.   LEADER OF THE COUNCIL'S STATEMENT 

The Leader wished to defer his statement to the meeting on 27th 
February, 2019.

132.   MINUTES OF THE CABINET 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendations and minutes of the 
meeting of the Cabinet held on 19th November and 17th December, 2018, 
be received.

Councillor Cowles referred to the minutes of the 17th December, 2018 and 
suggested they contain more information similar to the report.   This would 
enable Members to have a more accurate view and give a more open and 
transparent record.

Councillor Jepson endorsed this view and had the minutes contained 
more information he may have asked for a particular item to be called in.

The Leader pointed out the minutes were a decision and a record of 
proceedings at the meeting and the detail was contained within the report.  
The full agenda packs, including restricted content, were made available 
and published for all Members to view.  There was also the opportunity as 
part of the pre-scrutiny process for further discussion on particular items.

Mover:-  Councillor Read Seconder:-  Councillor Watson

133.   RECOMMENDATION FROM CABINET - REVIEW OF POLLING 
PLACES 

Further to Minute No. 75 of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 
17th December, 2018, consideration was given to a report which sought 
approval for the commencement of a statutory review of polling districts 
and polling places within the borough.

A preliminary review had been undertaken by Council officers to inform 
the Returning Officer’s initial proposals which were set out as part of the 
report.



COUNCIL MEETING - 23/01/19

Some current polling places would not be available in future, and the 
review also took into account the impact of the ward boundaries which 
would come into effect at the 2020 elections.  Where possible schools had 
been removed as polling stations to prevent closures which could impact 
on education and this was welcomed by Members.

Resolved:-  (1)  That a review of polling places in 2019 following the 
process described in this report be approved.

(2)  That the scope of the review and the proposals for changes be noted.

(3)  That the outline timetable for the review, as set out in Appendix 1, be 
approved.

(4)  That the power to designate polling places in accordance with Section 
18B of the Representation of the People Act 1983 continued to be 
delegated to the Chief Executive, with such power to be exercised only in 
circumstances where a decision is required at short notice and it is not 
possible to await a decision of Council.

Mover:-  Councillor Alam Seconder:-  Councillor Read

134.   RECOMMENDATION FROM CABINET - HOUSING REVENUE 
ACCOUNT – RENTS AND SERVICE CHARGES FOR 2019/20 

Further to Minute No. 91 of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 
21st January, 2019, consideration was given to the report which sought 
approval for the proposed values for the setting of the housing rents, non-
dwelling rents, District Heating and service charges and the draft Housing 
Revenue Account Budget for 2019/20.

Changes to the Government’s policy on social housing rents resulted in 
the requirement to reduce dwelling rents by 1% over four years from April, 
2016.  To comply with the legislation rents would be reduced by 1% for a 
fourth and final year from April, 2019.

In previous years increases to charges for non-dwelling rents have been 
linked to changes in CPI.  As at September, 2018 CPI was 2.4% and, 
therefore, it was proposed to increase charges for garages and communal 
facilities including laundry and cooking gas by 2.4%.

During 2017-18 there was an extensive review of district heating pricing to 
ensure that charges were fair and reasonable to all tenants. However, the 
latest forecast for 2018/19 was that the scheme would be in deficit by 
£16k, therefore, it was proposed to leave district heating charges 
unchanged.
 
Resolved:-  (1)  That dwelling rents be reduced by 1% for 2019/20 in line 
with the requirements outlined in the Welfare Reform and Work Act 2016. 



COUNCIL MEETING - 23/01/19

(b)  That there be a 2.4% increase to charges for garage rents, communal 
facilities, cooking gas and laundry facilities in 2019/20 in line with the 
increase in Consumer Price Index (CPI) as at September 2018.

(3)  That the unit charge per Kwh for District Heating Schemes remain at 
the same level as agreed by the Council in December 2017.

(4)  That the draft Housing Revenue Account budget for 2019/20 be 
approved.

(5)  That rents and service charges be collected over 52 weeks in line with 
Universal Credit payments.

Mover:-  Councillor Beck Seconder:-  Councillor Alam

135.   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY - MODERN 
METHODS OF CONSTRUCTION 

Further to Minute No. 27 of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Management Board held on 12th December, 2018, consideration was 
given to the report which presented the findings from the scrutiny review 
into modern methods of construction.

The review was undertaken because of evidence that the:- 

 Housing market is not fit for purpose with the housing market locally 
reflecting national information and trends.

 Demand for homes outweighs provision e.g. more one bedroom and 
larger properties are required in Rotherham 

 Number of homeless people is on the increase, this number could 
continue to increase due to the introduction of Universal Credit. 

 Insufficient affordable properties available – which includes cheaper, 
renewable sources of energy to heat the homes. 

 Private and social owned properties are not being build quick 
enough to meet demand

The options provided affordable homes, in a quicker timescale to 
traditional build homes, which were energy efficient and where possible 
used renewable sources of energy to keep running cost low. Two main 
options were looked at, one in Yorkshire and one in East Yorkshire, who 
provided excellent modular housing.  The advantages were outlined and 
compared with traditionally built properties.

All those involved in the review were formally thanked for their input and 
demonstrated clear cross-party partnership working.

Following consideration by the Council, the Cabinet would be required to 
respond formally to the recommendations and indicate agreement or 
otherwise, what action, would be taken to implement the 
recommendations, along with details of timescales and accountabilities.
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Members welcomed the evidence and that the Housing Department were 
already trying to embrace this growing area as part of its wider mix of 
delivering affordable housing across the borough.  At the next meeting of 
the Cabinet on 4th February, 2019, approval was being sought for the 
delivery of twelve bungalows delivered through modern methods 
of construction.

Members supported the review and welcomed the opportunity to use 
novel concepts and some up-to-date technologies and to combine them to 
propose an entirely economically feasible and technically feasible housing 
solution.  This was Rotherham looking to the future and moving forward 
confidently and positively.

Resolved:-  (1)  That the report and recommendations from the review of 
Modern Methods of Construction be noted.

(2)  That the response of Cabinet to the recommendations be reported to 
Council and the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board. 

Mover:-  Councillor Cowles Seconder:-  Councillor Sansome

136.   THRIVING NEIGHBOURHOODS - UPDATES FROM WARD 
COUNCILLORS 

Further to Minute No. 55 of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 
19th November, 2018, consideration was given to the annual Ward 
Updates for Wingfield, Anston and Woodsetts and Boston Castle as part 
of the Thriving Neighbourhoods Strategy.

Councillor Williams, on behalf of the Wingfield Ward, gave an update on 
their annual report and outlined how the three newly elected Ward 
Members had not inherited any kind of infrastructure so had literally 
started their Ward plan with a blank canvas.

Ward Members had worked together on a cross-party basis on a Ward 
based focus that was at the heart of the new model of neighbourhood 
working.   Regular public meetings had been held in Wingfield at 
different locations across the Ward on a quarterly basis and 
local residents and community groups were invited to come and talk about 
local issues.

It was those public meetings that informed the priorities for the Ward 
along with the other meetings separately with officers from a range of 
different services at the Council, including partners like the Police.   
Members would then meet together and report back on the issues that 
were raised in public meetings.  Any problems encountered were shared 
and by working together solutions could be provided.  



COUNCIL MEETING - 23/01/19

Some really good pieces of work and projects have progressed, such as 
the one at St. John's Green, which initially came about because of the 
need to redesign the area due to longstanding problems of anti-social 
behaviour.  This was done in consultation with local residents and in 
particular the local TARA with a commitment from Ward budgets to help 
refurbish an existing community facility.

The strength and role of Ward Councillors enabled them to draw in 
services to target local issues and priorities and to use those budgets 
available.

This new model of Neighbourhood Working did work and worked well in 
Wingfield even though it was the fourth most deprived Ward in the 
Borough and the cross-party collaboration worked to the benefit of its 
residents.

Councillor R. Elliott highlighted his own concerns and how Area 
Assemblies were found to be an unwieldy set up and undemocratic way of 
dealing with the Ward problems.

Neighbourhood Working was much better, allowed the Ward to move 
forward and enabled Councillors to work together regardless of political 
standing, attend meetings and share information either by in person, e-
mail or text.  All Councillors attended meetings whenever they could and 
were embracing the Neighbourhood Working model which worked and 
was here to stay.

Councillor Allen shared some facts and figures about Wingfield:-

 £10,000 of devolved budget had been allocated up to 2020 against 
ward priorities.

 Nine drinking establishments and to add to that a community cafe by 
bringing back to life an empty council asset

 Eight Community Achievement Awards had been awarded at the 
annual awards ceremony in December recognising the community 
and officers and partners.

 Seven day “What's On” Wingfield leaflet and display in the library.
 Six weekly meetings of Wingfield Wednesday on a Thursday and 

that brings together officers who worked in the Ward to 
formulate approaches to any issues.

 Five more copies of the Ward electronic newsletter to be created 
and distributed.

 Four quarterly network meetings per year bringing together voluntary 
groups.

 Three new Councillors.
 Two weekly catch ups with Neighbourhood staff and other officers to 

progress chase.
 One single focus on the people and places of Wingfield.
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Moving on to Anston and Woodsetts, Councillor Ireland reported on the 
Ward priorities which included community safety tenant engagement, 
health and wellbeing initiatives and educational projects for families, 
children and young people.

With regard to the Ward budget local community groups were encouraged 
to bid for funds that fit with the local priorities.

In addition, local sporting clubs were also supported such as the bowling 
club, local cricket club, the scouts and brownies.
 
A number of environment events were held in local woods with local 
sculptures erected within a forest school, which was well received by local 
schools involving woodland activities which were successful.  Thanks 
were given to the Neighbourhood Teams.

Councillor Jepson described the two events which were both very 
successful with local schools and due to the rural spread of the villages it 
was important to ensure that communities had the opportunity to bid for 
projects.

The Ward defibrillators project would be further rolled out in conjunction 
with the Parish Council following the successful installation of the one in 
North Anston. 

Ward Councillors would continue to work in a community-based approach 
working with both Parish Councils.  The celebration event in May of last 
year was well attended by local residents and hopefully the benches that 
have been made would soon be spread around the village.

Finally, anti-social behaviour on Woodland Drive were still being 
addressed and monthly meetings were taking place.

Councillor Wilson reported on the community clean-up days which have 
been well received.  One priority was to get involved with local groups and 
to campaign against fracking and support as much as possible.

Councillor Alam, on behalf of Boston Castle Ward, confirmed the 
Councillors were putting communities at the heart of everything.  In the 
last twelve months Members had been talking to residents across the 
different districts identifying four key priorities.  The Ward was fortunate to 
have some great community groups and individuals who have played their 
part in making things happen.

Priority One - Strengthen belonging and communities feeling safer in 
Boston Castle Ward – involved Ward Councillors initiating and leading a 
Tasking Group involving residents, Police, Community Safety and 
Neighbourhoods Service in response to community concerns regarding 
the high number of burglaries.  Proposals were also presented to a public 
meeting at the Town Hall attended by more than 120 residents.  As a 
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result, working with the Sitwell Ward, budgets funded several measures 
including CCTV on entrance points to estate and barriers installed on a 
number of alleyways throughout the estate.   Duke of Norfolk residents 
were given a special award by the Police Crime Commissioner for the pro-
active work they did including establishing a WhatsApp group with over 
150 residents.
 
There were also a number of community concerns regarding housing 
issues and a meeting with RMBC and partners where it was agreed that a 
letter be sent to every household in area acknowledging concerns, 
informing residents of actions being taken to address those concerns and 
emphasising importance of using recognised channels of reporting.

Councillor McNeely, having been a Councillor for fourteen years, had 
seen various initiatives along the way, but pointed out Rotherham South 
Area Assembly had also played an active role and had good attendance 
at its meetings.

Boston Castle was a diverse Ward because it incorporated the Town 
Centre, but voluntary and local communities were all involved in 
supporting the Boston Castle Ward priorities.

A Dragons Den Event saw groups being invited to bid into the Ward 
budget and pitch to the public.  Residents and Councillors agreed to fund 
six projects including Rotherham African Drummers and Canklow 
Rainbow Kids Club.  The Boston Castle Ward Budget had also funded 
other projects including Casting Innovations and Clifton Park Community 
Gym. 

Ward Members were keen to thank the neighbourhood staff, but were sad 
to lose Helen Thorpe who had secured other employment.

Councillor Yasseen lived in the Ward and saw first-hand the transition 
about how the Neighbourhood model was evolving.

Each Ward defined its own model and a key feature for Boston Castle had 
been the increased collaboration with communities, which had helped to 
improve, celebrate and also make a real positive difference.

The four priorities had real synergy and added value to the area.  It was 
not always about negative issues, but about enthusing people from a 
positive agenda.  There had been a number of campaigns and Ward 
Councillors supported and provided encouragement.

There had been specific issues with the Chapel, which was one of the 
oldest within Rotherham and going through massive change that would 
begin to be seen in the next few years.  
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Ward Councillors were bringing together communities and 
celebrating community achievements.  An annual programme of activities 
was held that encouraged increased joint working between communities 
and within the Ward.  The annual programme activities ended with a night 
of celebration called Community Angels held in the Town Hall.  This was a 
way of saying thank you to Boston Castle residents for their contribution, 
commitment, help and working together to make a difference.  Councillor 
McNeely was also recognised and nominated by residents. 

Councillor Watson wished to place on record his personal thanks to 
Councillor Yasseen who commenced this work.
 
Resolved:-  That the Ward updates be received and the contents noted.

Mover:-  Councillor Watson Seconder:-  Councillor Read

137.   STANDARDS AND ETHICS COMMITTEE 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendations and minutes of the 
meeting of the Standards and Ethics Committee be adopted.

Mover:-  Councillor McNeely Seconder:-  Councillor Clark

138.   AUDIT COMMITTEE 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendation and minutes of the 
meeting of the Audit Committee be adopted.

Mover:-  Councillor Wyatt Seconder:-  Councillor Walsh

139.   HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendation and minutes of the 
meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board be adopted.

Mover:-  Councillor Roche Seconder:-  Councillor Evans

140.   PLANNING BOARD 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendation and minutes of the 
meetings of the Planning Board be adopted.

Mover:-  Councillor Sheppard Seconder:-  Councillor Williams

141.   LICENSING 

Resolved:-  That the reports, recommendation and minutes of the 
meetings of the Licensing Board Sub-Committee be adopted.

Mover:-  Councillor Ellis Seconder:-  Councillor McNeely
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142.   MEMBERS' QUESTIONS TO DESIGNATED SPOKESPERSONS 

(1)  Councillor R. Elliott stated that, according to the Fire Authority’s 
latest financial figures dated 14th January, 2019, the Service had recorded 
an underspend and committed to reserves this year the sum of £500k so 
he asked why had Rotherham2 not been reinstated?

Councillor Atkin explained the latest financial report presented to the Fire 
Authority showed the Service achieving a relatively small underspend on 
an annual budget of £50m. In presenting this report to Members the 
Director of Support Services outlined significant financial risks facing the 
service. These included:-

* The requirement to save £1.4 million from the service’s annual 
budget, following the outcome of a Judicial Review relating to the 
Close Proximity Crewing duty system

 
* The outcome of a Government pensions revaluation, which would 

almost certainly mean a sharp rise in employer pension contributions
 
* Legal costs and detriment claims for staff displaced because of 

CPC, which were not yet known and would have to be met from the 
current year’s underspend

 
* An uncertain financial future for all public services, with further cuts 

likely beyond 2020/21.
 
It was as a result of these factors that the Fire Authority agreed that the 
Service should begin the process of developing a revised Integrated Risk 
Management Plan, which would consider its future service provision 
(including fire cover) in line with the money available to it.  

The IRMP process was underway with the draft proposal expected in late 
Spring.  This would consider all other stations based on risk and available 
resources.  Once approved by the Fire Authority a consultation process 
would commence with communities, partners and other relevant bodies. 

In a supplementary question Councillor Elliott believed excuses were 
being made when the funding was available and the views of this 
Chamber were ignored.  In respect of the Fire Authority’s view of a bleak 
future, there had been eight consecutive years of surplus and despite 
these figures being asked for they had not been provided.  However, they 
were:-

2010/11 £4 million
2011/12 £3 million
2012/13 £3.5 million
2013/14 £0.5 million
2014/15 £3 million
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2015/16 £2 million
2016/17 £0.75 million
2017/18 £0.5 million

The instruction of this Chamber and by definition the residents of 
Rotherham  was to reinstate the second pump when funds allowed. There 
was no mention in that motion unless there were dire financial forecasts.  
Funding was clearly available and had been for the last eight years.  
Bearing this in mind would Councillor Atkin be asking at the next meeting 
for implementation of the wishes of this Chamber, stand up for the 
residents that he and others represented and ask that the second 
appliance was reinstated with no excuses.

Councillor Atkin confirmed again the Fire Authority were writing a new 
IRMP.  He acknowledged the figures quoted, but pointed out that this year 
the underspend was £58,000.  The Fire Authority were budgeting and 
planning for future years.  Next year there would be no underspend and in 
subsequent years potentially deficits.  

£500,000 would have paid for reinstatement of a second pump at night.  
He reminded Members, however, that the second pump had not been 
removed from Rotherham, but it was crewed differently at night.  In order 
for this second pump to be staffed appropriately there would have to be 
recruitment and then potentially staff may be made redundant again.

(2)  Councillor Cowles asked could the spokersperson please confirm 
that the long overdue new 101 system was now live, as of November, and 
given the wide public interest and desperately needed improvements why 
have we not been made aware of this fact.

Councillor Sansome confirmed that the Police and Crime Panel held on 
3rd December, 2018 were informed by Chief Constable Watson that the 
Smart Contact telephone system had gone live.  The new system was 
more reliable and would help to reduce pressure on the 101 system.  The 
next step was to introduce a call-back system, providing the opportunity 
for those callers wanting non-emergency help to leave their details so that 
officers and staff could call them back. Until that was done there was 
nothing that the public would notice by the new system being introduced. 
However, this call-back facility was still being tested. 

In a supplementary question Councillor Cowles referred to two occasions 
during the past two years when Commander Watson and the Police and 
Crime Commissioner had been to this Chamber and stated that when the 
new system was available the delays and problems with old system would 
be alleviated.

Yet, just before Christmas, Commander Watson issued a statement 
saying that although the new system was now live the public should not 
expect to see any change in performance and he confirmed that they 
have not done.
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Billions were spent on this project which was late and over budget yet 
taxpayers were expected to accept an increase in the precept termed by 
the Police and Crime Commissioner as a modest increase, well modest 
for who?

Recently politicians, including Mr. Corbyn, were quoted in the 
press condemning fare increases on railways for no improvement in 
service and Councillor Cowles agreed with him, yet here a Labour 
politician was doing exactly that.  

Councillor Cowles asked, therefore, would Councillor Sansome request 
that the two gentlemen to come to this Chamber to explain why there was 
no benefit and what if anything could be expected for the money and why 
this was the case.
 
Councillor Sansome confirmed he and Councillor Cowles had, at the back 
end of last year, met with the Chief Constable and they both shared the 
same frustrations concerning bringing those people to the Chamber.  He 
had no problem along with Councillor Short asking for the Chief 
Constable and the Commissioner to attend a seminar in this building.

He needed to make it clear, however, that as at the moment the precept 
had not been agreed by the Police and Crime Panel.

He shared the frustrations because he too wanted that system to be up 
and running.   He pointed out that when he and Councillor Cowles had 
met the Commissioner they had challenged the actual penalty clauses 
which were in place concerning the delay and suggested before this was 
agreed it was more appropriate for a seminar to take place with Members 
so questions such as this could be asked.

(3)  Councillor Carter stated that a few meetings ago he asked the 
Cabinet Member about the Pension Authority’s investment in companies 
that frack. Has Rotherham Council made any representations to change 
this?

Councillor Ellis confirmed the South Yorkshire Pensions Authority liaised 
and communicated with the four authorities, Doncaster, Barnsley, 
Sheffield and Rotherham, in a variety of ways along with the other 500 
employees. 

As a result of the interest in fracking, South Yorkshire Pensions Authority 
issued a formal statement which it put on its website which was readily 
available.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked, given the meeting 
where he raised the issue with Councillor Lelliott, he asked again what 
representations had been made by this Chamber or administration 
about fracking.
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Councillor Ellis pointed out that there had been varied discussions at the 
South Yorkshire Pensions Authority along with emails/updates on the 
website.

However, in terms of formal representation the Council was very aware 
that during this calendar year 2019 South Yorkshire Pensions Authority 
would be reviewing its investment strategy and as such would have full 
consultation and at that stage formal representation would be made by 
this Borough.

143.   MEMBERS' QUESTIONS TO CABINET MEMBERS AND CHAIRMEN 

(1)  Councillor Carter asked, since the last Council meeting, on how 
many occasions had the Council Leader met with the City Region Mayor 
Dan Jarvis both individually and alongside the other three South Yorkshire 
Local Authority Leaders?

The Leader confirmed the Combined Authority had not formally met since 
the last Council Meeting, but as one would appreciate conversations were 
ongoing on an informal basis regularly.

(2)  Councillor Carter asked if meetings have taken place, what 
discussions have taken place about the awaited devolution deal proposed 
by the Government.

The Leader explained there was not a huge amount he could update the 
Chamber on other than what he had shared previously. Authorities 
continued to advocate the positions that they have and the Combined 
Authority continued to try to find ways of breaking the deadlock including 
seeking assurance from the Government that would allow for taking 
forward the positions represented.  The Leader was not willing to 
speculate on what people may or may not do in the future.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter explained that the Elected 
Mayor of South Yorkshire had a casting vote in these discussions and he 
asked would the Leader be supportive of an approach giving the Mayor a 
time-limited period to come to an agreement say over the next three to six 
months and if not would he encourage and support the Mayor into using 
his casting vote in pushing the devolution deal forward.

The Leader pointed out that there was a need to be clear on what the 
Elected Mayor could and could not do and the process for adopting a 
devolution deal.   

In order to adopt the deal it would need the Combined Authority to vote 
formally to adopt it and each of the constituent authorities which may then 
result in a situation where the Mayor may use his casting vote in the 
Combined Authority to adopt.  However, this may still fall if any of the 
individual authorities were to veto it when it came before their Members.
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There should be no apportioning of blame or placing responsibility on the 
Mayor for not adopting this.  He had simply stepped into a situation that 
was created by Councils and Council Leaders and he was working hard to 
try and get the best out of a situation to draw down money that may be 
available under difficult circumstances.

The Leader did not wish to impose a deadline on the Mayor, but would 
continue to work very closely with him to try and find a solution.

(3)  Councillor Carter referred to his understanding that Sheffield City 
Region would automatically have received £150m of funding from 
Government if it had an agreed devolution deal in place and asked what 
other funding sources had the region missed out on due to the failure to 
implement the devolution deal?

The Leader did not believe it was quite £150 million, but explained that 
had the 2015 devolution deal been implemented as originally planned, the 
City Region would have received £90 million for three years from its 
gainshare allocation and £5 million employment support from pilots 
helping people into work.  In addition, the City Region would have the 
ability to retain additional business rates which was estimated to be worth 
about £2 million a year and could be as much as £6 million.  So certainly, 
yes the Region would have received around £100 million.

The Sheffield City Region would have been on course for having already 
received three years funding and as part of this would have been given 
favourable status as part of the National Transforming Cities Fund of 
£1.7 billion.  It was difficult to put a figure on quite what that would have 
provided, but it was sensible to speculate that it would have been in the 
tens of millions of pounds.  As a ball park figure, South Yorkshire could 
have received something like a £150 million of additional investment over 
the last three years in jobs and the economy, which the region had gone 
without so far.

This was still a thirty year deal and it would seem sensible for the region 
to take this money now and move in that direction, whilst also ensuring 
that people's hands were not tied in terms of the policy objectives and 
wanting to be part of other potential deals in the future.  This would be a 
practical way of bringing the money to South Yorkshire, helping people in 
work, strengthening the economy and also allowing local authorities to 
follow the policies that were set out.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked, given the failure of 
all four  Labour Party Leaders to decide, as an aside did the Leader 
not think it incumbent or any reflection on the Local Authority Leaders in 
how they interacted with other Local Authority Leaders and how they tried 
to bring those together to form a consensus view.



COUNCIL MEETING - 23/01/19

The Leader believed the role was tough enough and would not appreciate 
it if others were telling him the best way of making decisions in 
Rotherham.  He hoped, however, that the City Region could get to a 
position where all four Leaders and the Mayor would understand that it 
was in the best interests of South Yorkshire to draw that money down 
now, even if people wished to pursue other deals such as a one Yorkshire 
or something else in the future.   He was clear that he did not want to tie 
anyone's hands in terms of where they would go in the future.  

Indeed, if there was a great one Yorkshire deal in the future, Rotherham 
may wish to be part of it but for now, whilst that option was not on the 
table, the deal agreed in 2015 should be pursued in order to draw down 
that money in order to strengthen the economy with options kept open for 
the future.

(4)  Councillor John Turner stated, that whilst shopping in town at 
Christmas, he became aware of the relative emptiness of All Saints’ 
Square.  He then realised that the Christmas carols were not playing.  He 
immediately went into church and found that the Council had stopped the 
funding of this function.  Can you explain?

Councillor Allen confirmed that the Council had spoken to the Verger at 
the Minster who believed that many years ago a Council department used 
to fund a contractor to put speakers on the Minster to play music over a 
two week period. He indicated that this ceased in 2004 because the 
Minster roof/stonework had become too unsafe to continue and that this 
was still the case. 

More recently the Council used to play Christmas Carols from the top of 
the Visitor Centre building in All Saints Square but in 2017 it became 
unsafe for the contractor to go onto the roof of the building and, therefore, 
carols had not been played over the festive period for the last two 
years. However, a day of Christmas music had been provided at the 
Celebration of Music event on Saturday 15th December, which had 
included performances of carols from the Liberty Church Choir and 
Thorpe Hesley Brass Band to bring some festive cheer to the town centre.

In a supplementary question Councillor Turner explained how when 
queuing in a shop and the subject of carols came up a forceful lady 
explained the Council did not want to offend British immigration and the 
feeling that British people in Rotherham were second class citizens.  He 
asked did the Cabinet Member wish to comment.

Councillor Allen reconfirmed why the carols were not being played and 
this remained the case.
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(5)  Councillor Jepson referred to the Council purchasing, at 
considerable cost, six semi-detached two bedroom bungalows on an 
expensive private housing development at North Anston and he asked 
would it not make more sense to spend this money building additional 
properties as part of the Council’s own building programme and on 
Council-owned land?

Councillor Beck disagreed with Councillor Jepson and in terms of need 
explained there were 118, at the last count, of bungalows in the Anston 
Ward, which was significantly less than Dinnington and Wales, the 
two neighbouring Wards with very similar demographics.  This was 
significantly less than the average in terms of bungalows in each 
Ward which was over 200 and was actually the third fewest of all Wards, 
with only two other Wards having fewer numbers of bungalows.

With over 6,000 people on the Council’s waiting list, which was 
rising, there was an absolute definite need in that area of the Borough 
for bungalows.  

In terms of value for money, these bungalows have been bought for 
around 60% of the open market value, which was considered very good 
value for money.

When compared to what Councillor Jepson was proposing with 
an alternative around a delivery of bungalows or other housing and new 
housing as part of the wider programme, this actually compared very 
favourably against the baseline costs seen on those other sites, but this 
had to be balanced with value for money assessments treated on merit 
site by site.

In terms of that area of the Borough, there was a dearth of affordable 
housing in the Anston area.  There had been considerable development 
of professional starter homes and executive style properties. 

In terms of where the proposed bungalows were situated on the site, they 
were on the extremity of the site and not in the middle.

This development was part of the wider programme of housing growth.  
The Council had resolved to try and replace as many of homes lost 
through Right to Buy.  In addition, the Strategic Acquisitions Programme, 
which, this was part of, had been going for years and had benefited many 
Wards where the Council had actually taken advantage of working with 
developers getting new quality build housing for the people on the waiting 
list.  

It was because of these steps the Council was continuing to build more 
new Council homes since the 1970’s in Rotherham and as Cabinet 
Member Councillor Beck was proud of what was being achieved and he 
hoped Councillor Jepson was too.
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 In a supplementary question Councillor Jepson resented the remark from 
Councillor Beck, having lived in the area all his life.  He could not 
understand why the Council was buying these bungalows when they were 
not exempt from the Right to Buy scheme.   Anyone could move into them 
and within a short time could put in a bid to buy them.  He presumed this 
was because they were built on a private development.

The Council had taken the Section 106 money, but it was still going to be 
costing around £600,000 for these properties, some of which may require 
adaptations, which could legitimately be subject to a Right to Buy bid in 
time rather than them becoming Council housing stock, which was then 
being depreciated.

Figures he had received from the Housing Department suggested 
that there was not that big a demand in the Anston and Woodsetts area 
than there might be across the Borough.  He would go back to look at the 
figures and if they were at odds he would contact the Cabinet Member. 

The Council had missed out on sites in Anston itself where bungalows 
could have been built.  The site at Mill Lane was sold off to a housing 
association a few years ago and since that time six bungalows could have 
been accommodated on Council-owned land on an ex-garage site and 
asked why did we not do it then.

Councillor Beck acknowledged the Right to Buy Scheme, but pointed out 
that each year there were fewer and fewer homes for people in work and 
in dire straits that needed them. The Council was using its resources at 
its disposal to try to do the best to make sure it replaced as many of 
those it could.

The Cabinet report referred to the costs flow formula which actually was in 
place to protect Councils from the possibility of right to buy on new 
housing.  Councillor Jepson may wish to familiarise himself with it and this 
was identified as a risk.

In terms of bungalows they were much less likely to be bought through 
the Right to Buy scheme simply because of the general age of the 
population that went into them.

Councillor Beck was proud of the work of the Housing Department within 
the Council.  Staff worked strenuously to do all it could and cater for the 
6,500 and rising people on the Council’s waiting list and this would 
continue.

(6)  Councillor Carter asked how much free parking would there be on 
Forge Island when the new cinema was in place?
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Councillor Lelliott confirmed that, in relation to Councillor Carter’s three 
questions regarding parking at Forge Island, the Council was currently 
working with developers and parking was under consideration and review 
as part of the detailed design of the scheme. When these details were 
known they would be shared and applications made for any relevant 
approvals such as planning permission. 

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter pointed out that it did not 
sound like there was a guarantee that there would be ample free parking 
for those using things like the cinema on Forge Island and asked was this 
correct?

Councillor Lelliott reiterated that the Council was  currently working with 
developers and parking would be taken into consideration as part of the 
review.  This would be considered across the board as part of 
the development. The Council did have a Parking Strategy Group which 
was spoken about at length at the recent seminar which Councillor Carter 
attended and also asked questions on.
 
(7)  Councillor Carter asked how many parking spaces would there be at 
the proposed hotel on Forge Island?

Councillor Lelliott referred to the answer for question 6 and that the 
Council were working with developers and would share information when 
it was available.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter, having attended the 
seminar, referred to the hundred room hotel which may not have a 
hundred parking spaces, and asked if the Cabinet Member was happy 
with having a Council seminar, which was closed to the public with the 
cameras off during discussions, and asked if she agreed that the public 
should be made aware.

Councillor Lelliott referred to an earlier comment by Councillor Cowles 
about the value of cross-party working and with regards to talking about 
issues things behind closed doors Councillor Carter was in attendance at 
the seminar, did ask questions and received answers.  Again everything 
would be taken into consideration with the developers as part of the 
proposals.   It was the same with any development, the market would be 
tested and the proposal developed and it would be remiss not to do so.  

(8)  Councillor Carter asked, regarding the future completed Forge 
Island development, what were the proposed maximum stay times in the 
car park?

Councillor Lelliott again referred to the answers for questions 6 and 7 
above.
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(9)  Councillor B. Cutts asked what were the circumstances that allowed 
the removal of a Councillor’s question without notice and by which 
Department?

The Leader confirmed the Council Procedure Rules 11(2)(a) and (b) 
made provision for questions from Members.  A question would not be 
accepted if it:-

 was over 50 words in length, 
 repeated or substantially repeated a questions asked at the previous 

three Council meetings, or 
 related to an individual case.

Questions that were submitted to Democratic Services were reviewed by 
the Head of Democratic Services in conjunction with the Assistant Director 
of Legal Services before determining whether they met the criteria. 

Where questions were not accepted, Members were contacted to advise 
them of the reason for non-acceptance of the question. 

Where questions submitted fell within the above criteria, Democratic 
Services would liaise with the Member to assist them to amend the 
question so it fell within the scope of the Council procedure rules.

Questions that were not accepted or which could not be amended before 
the deadline could be referred to the Leader or Cabinet Members 
or others to respond outside of the meeting.

In a supplementary question Councillor Cutts pointed out the Cabinet was 
fully aware of the detail as he was refused the same question this time 
that he was refused at the last Council meeting.  He was fully aware about 
the 50 word restriction, but his question this time was one word over the 
50 with 51 words, but it was still not accepted.  He asked, therefore,  what 
was meant by a case.

The Leader pointed out he was not involved in the filtering of questions 
nor the receipt of them before the deadline.  He only saw them once they 
had all been submitted and had been through the process.  

In terms of a case this was where it related to an individual 
person's circumstances.  This may be where a Member was trying 
to discuss the circumstances of an individual and that information may 
be private, may be subject to data protection rules, may not be available 
for Members to share in the public domain and indeed that individual may 
not want that information shared in the public domain.  Then it would be 
inappropriate for those matters to be raised in this Chamber in this forum.  
It was not to say of course that a Member could not advocate on behalf of 
individual residents, but where there were individual circumstances that 
needed to be raised with the Cabinet Member or with a member of staff 
then this should be done, but not necessarily in a Council Meeting.
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(10)  Councillor Carter asked what and where would the improvements 
be to the cycle network connect?

Councillor Lelliott was unsure what Councillor Carter was referring to, but 
assumed this referred to the recent Council submission for the 
Transforming Cities Fund.

The Transforming Cities Fund was a regional fund co-ordinated by the 
Sheffield City Region Mayoral Combined Authority and each constituent 
Local Authority was asked to submit eligible schemes which could be 
delivered next year.  In Rotherham, the plans were for a direct cycle route 
linking Greasbrough, Kimberworth and Wingfield to Rotherham town 
centre.   

The Council had also set up a Cycle and Walking Group involving cross-
party Members and Councillor Lelliott invited Councillor Carter to become 
a member as he may find the detail useful and informative.
 
(11)  Councillor B. Cutts asked, with the present financial situation of 
INTERSERVE, how secure was the Rotherham bus station contract and 
did this include the “temporary” Forge Island bus station?

Councillor Lelliott confirmed that the refurbishment of the Interchange was 
the responsibility of the SYPTE, who were closely monitoring the situation 
at Interserve and had contingency plans in place should they go into 
administration. 

These measures included a performance bond and staged payments 
linked to work completion. An intervention plan had also been developed 
if needed.

The issues reported by the press had improved since Christmas and the 
SYPTE were still working to a completion date of the next month or so.

Interserve were not involved in the Forge Island site and only involved 
with the temporary bus station funded by SYPTE.

(12)  Councillor Cusworth asked if the Cabinet Member for Housing 
could update on the progress of existing new build Council properties and 
others in the pipeline.

Councillor Beck confirmed that the two main Council-led house building 
programmes currently underway and provided brief details of progress:-

217 homes were being built across seven sites and excellent progress 
was being made.  The show home on the Braithwell Road, Maltby site 
opened in October 2017 and thirteen purchasers had placed deposits on 
homes, with the first one sold.  Four properties on Gaitskell Close (also in 
Maltby) had been completed and were now fully let; all 217 homes would 
be completed during 2020.
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The Council was also using Housing Revenue Account resources and 
Homes England grant funding to build 58 homes on the Bellows Road site 
in Rawmarsh (work has commenced), 44 homes on the former Rothwell 
Grange care home in Broom and 21 bungalows across various small 
sites.  All sites would be completed during 2020.

Consideration was being given to lots of sites across the Borough, 
including the 300 garage sites which could potentially provide Council 
housing.  Opportunities would also continue to be sought with developers 
and through the Strategic Acquisitions Fund to deliver new Council 
properties which could be added to the stock.  Progress was going well 
and the Cabinet Member would continue to update Council as and when 
there was anything to report.

(13)  Councillor Cusworth asked could the Cabinet Member say if the 
children and young people of Rotherham had had the opportunity to share 
their views regarding the Town Centre Masterplan.

Councillor Lelliott confirmed there was widespread consultation on the 
Town Centre Masterplan including presentations to the Looked after 
Children’s Council and the Child Centred Borough Working Group, who 
were supportive of the Plan while also making suggestions on what young 
people would wish to see included. 

Grimm and Co. also ran a “Reimagining Rotherham Town Centre” event 
from the former Thornton’s shop unit in All Saints Square and the 
outcomes of this exercise were taken into account in the Masterplan 
where appropriate. The outcomes would be supplemented by findings 
from the annual children’s survey “Tell Us” which would be shared with 
developers, including Muse in respect of Forge Island.  

The Council would ensure the ongoing engagement of young people as 
the plans for Forge Island were developed to ensure their voice was 
heard.

(14)  Councillor Carter asked at what time did the allocated Park and 
Ride car parking spaces at Parkgate fill up on a working day.

Councillor Lelliott confirmed the Park and Ride was not provided by the 
Council. 

SYPTE had provided information to confirm that they did not have data to 
confirm exactly what time the allocated car parking spaces were full, but 
was aware that this was early in the day consistent with commuting times.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked if the car park was 
full in a morning, what measures would the Council be taking to 
support the expansion of this facility?
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Councillor Lelliott referred back to the original answer, but pointed out that 
the site was owned by SYPTE and that the car park was not under the 
Council’s jurisdiction.  However, SYPTE have confirmed they are looking 
at alternative parking spaces.  

The Cabinet Member wished to take this opportunity to say what a 
success the Tram Train had been in bringing people into Rotherham and 
whilst there may be a few problems with car parking it was marvellous that 
this service was running and well used.

(15)  Councillor Carter asked how did Rotherham Council plan to 
incentivise bus companies to upgrade their rolling stock to more 
environmentally friendly vehicles?

Councillor Hoddinott confirmed the Council had asked the Government for 
financial support.

(16)  Councillor Carter asked what was Rotherham Council doing to 
prepare for a potential “No Deal” Brexit?

The Leader confirmed the Council was engaging with local, regional and 
national partners, including Government departments, to ensure 
necessary contingency planning was undertaken for the possibility of a 
‘no deal’ exit from the European Union. This involved a process of 
identifying any threats and risks, understanding any current mitigation and 
any mitigation that may be required in the future.  He understood the Audit 
Committee had looked at this closely recently so he recommended that if 
Councillor Carter wished to become involved he be part of that 
Committee.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter, asked to be clear, what 
budgetary measures had been allocated in preparation for this.

The Leader confirmed no specific budget had been allocated, but given 
the number of possibilities at the moment he was unsure how much 
money could be put aside to try to cover all eventualities.  Departments 
were looking on a case-by-case basis where the impact may be and 
putting plans in place around what action may be required.   

The Leader was sure Councillor Carter would join him in hoping that 
politicians in Westminster could come to an agreement quickly to ensure 
that the U.K. had a managed exit from the European Union and ensure 
that public services were not disadvantaged through the course of that 
process.

(17)  Councillor Carter asked what safety grounds were there to reduce 
the speed limits on the Parkway (A630) and question (18) what 
consultation had there been with the Police regarding potential reduction 
in the speed limit on the Parkway (A630)?
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Councillor Lelliott explained that Councillor Carter had two questions 
regarding the Parkway and if agreeable was happy to answer both 
questions. 

There were currently no safety concerns that would warrant a reduction in 
the speed limit on this road.

The governance for the Parkway Scheme was through a Project Board 
that included the Strategic Directors and quarterly returns were made to 
both the DfT and the City Region.

The Board had selected an option for the Parkway that included three 
lanes in each direction between the Catcliffe junction and Junction 33. 
This option would include narrower than standard lane width to reduce 
land taken, in conjunction with a 50 mph speed limit.  This option would 
also provide benefits in relation to air pollution through reduced 
congestion and lower speeds.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter pointed out that what was 
being suggested there were no safety grounds and this was more to do 
with a move to ever more energy efficient and hopefully carbon neutral or 
less disablist emission vehicles over the next twenty years and asked how 
did this fit in with the strategy to reduce the speed limit when potentially 
there may not be emissions at the point of use of the vehicles in the 
future.

Councillor Lelliott explained it was because of congestion and moving 
traffic along and the move towards carbon neutral.  This would take time 
even with business plans being submitted so this would all work alongside 
and complement each other.

 (19)  Councillor Carter asked now we know there was to be a Judicial 
Review into the planned closure into the Oaks Day Centre, did the 
Cabinet Member think he had handled this process well?

Cabinet Roche confirmed he could not legally comment on a Judicial 
Review whilst the proceedings were ongoing. 

However, the Council would continue to work positively with all service 
users and carers. He was pleased to see people moving from Oaks to a 
different offer and enjoying this.  He would continue to seek assurance as 
reviews were undertaken and different offers were put in place and the 
Service continued to prioritise engagement with service users, carers and 
families.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked if the Cabinet 
Member would agree that recommending the Centre for closure before 
completing annual assessments was a decision that was made in the 
wrong order.
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Councillor Roche confirmed his response was limited, but if the reports 
were re-read it did refer to reports and plans it did refer to the assessment 
process.

(20)  Councillor Carter asked did the Council support any plans for 
congestion charges within the Borough of Rotherham.

Councillor Hoddinott explained that the Council would not support 
congestion charges within Rotherham. 
 
(21)  Councillor Carter asked why did the Leader think the press 
department of Rotherham Council only sent out press releases telling 
residents about Parish Council By-elections that the Labour party had 
stood a candidate in. Surely he agrees with me that the Council should 
publicise all Parish Council By-elections equally?

The Leader wished to congratulate Tony Griffin, the first Labour Parish 
Councillor elected to Whiston Parish Council and a great representative of 
the community.  

The reason for the press release for the bi-election was because the 
Parish Council had the authority to decide whether polling cards were 
issued to all residents eligible to vote and had decided that they did not 
want to do that and were not willing to fund that to happen.

The Council in its duty to publicise elections issued a politically neutral 
press release as expected.  

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked did the Leader not 
think that every bi-election should be publicised in a similar way to every 
election.  Three bi-elections had taken place in the last year and to 
Councillor Carter’s knowledge only one had had a press release.

The Leader confirmed that he believed everyone should receive a polling 
card for every election in which they were entitled to vote.

The law cited that if Parish Councils were unwilling to fund polling card 
then the Borough Council should look at what other ways of making 
residents aware of the election and their ability to take part in the 
democratic process.

(22)  Councillor Carter asked what plans did Rotherham Council have to 
make Worrygoose roundabout safer?

Councillor Lelliott confirmed that a feasibility study on the operation of 
Worrygoose Roundabout was programmed to be undertaken in the next 
financial year 2019/20 to assess the congestion issues at this location.
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The feasibility study would include a data collection exercise for both 
traffic and accidents. It would then consider needs in respect of 
congestion and road safety and recommend outcomes and consider what 
funding sources may be available if proposals were identified. 

 (23)  Councillor Carter asked when would the horrendous state of the 
road surface on the A6123 (Aldwarke Lane) be addressed?

Councillor Hoddinott confirmed initial works would be undertaken before 
the end of March, 2019 and further works by March, 2020.

(24)  Councillor Carter asked what progress had been made in 
addressing the traffic issues at the M1 Junctions 33 and 34 between 
Sheffield and Rotherham, options which could include reopening Wood 
Lane?

Councillor Lelliott confirmed that, as part of the A630 Parkway scheme, 
improvements to Junction 33 were incorporated. With regards to Junction 
34, this lay with Sheffield City Council’s jurisdiction. Traffic issues on the 
M1 itself between the two junctions was the responsibility of Highways 
England. 

It was not currently proposed to re-open Wood Lane.  

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter understood there were 
traffic surveys and measures around those junctions including entrances 
to Wood Lane and off the Parkway and asked what were the results of 
that study.

Councillor Lelliott further explained that this was part of the 
Parkway widening scheme.  All information was taken into consideration 
by the Board as and when appropriate.

(25)  Councillor Carter asked what measures were Rotherham Council 
taking to address the poor air quality in areas like Brinsworth, Catcliffe, 
Whiston and Eastwood?

Councillor Hoddinott explained there was a whole package of measures 
that were considered as part of the Cabinet report in December.  The 
Cabinet Member was happy to provide Councillor Carter with a copy 
of that report if he had not already read it.

(26)  Councillor Carter asked when would the building works for the 
promised puffin crossing on Bawtry Road in Brinsworth be commenced.

Councillor Hoddinott explained the works were expected in May and took 
this opportunity to remind the Council that this was through 
extra investment voted for by the Council and if the Council had gone with 
what Councillor Carter had voted for, residents would still be waiting 
another three years for this.
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In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked for confirmation that 
this was for the financial year 2019/20 and this would mean that this 
crossing in Brinsworth was first on the list as the first priority for 2019/20.

Councillor Hoddinott confirmed that she had sought assurances that this 
was a high priority and as Councillor Carter was aware some of the works 
has already been done.

(27)  Councillor Carter asked what measures were the Council taking to 
upgrade their vehicle fleet to address air quality in our area.

Councillor Hoddinott explained the Council had taken a number of 
measures to look to making the fleet Euro 6 diesel engines and had 
recently purchased bin lorries that had electric bin lifts which reduced the 
emissions.  If Councillor Carter had read the Cabinet report in December 
he would see the Council was also looking at more electric charging 
infrastructure as well.

In a supplementary question Councillor Carter asked if the Council would 
look at things like the bin lorries and include carbon capture of the 
exhaust fumes and if they were not included would they not be 
reconsidered to be retrofitted.

Councillor Hoddinott confirmed she was not an expert in bin technology 
so would be happy for Councillor Carter to meet with officers about these 
solutions.  

144.   URGENT ITEMS 

The Mayor agreed for the following item of business to be considered as 
an urgent item at today’s meeting following the recommendation by 
Cabinet at its meeting on Monday, 21st January, 2019 requiring the 
Council to determine the council tax base before the end of January, 
2019.

145.   CALCULATION OF THE COUNCIL TAX BASE FOR 2019/20 

Consideration was given to the report which set out the calculation of the 
Council Tax Base for the 2019/20 financial year. This calculation took into 
account:- 

 the total number of dwellings in the Borough and their banding;
 the Council’s own Local Council Tax Support Scheme (CTSS); 
 other discounts, exemptions and premiums on second homes and 

empty  properties;
 the projected in-year tax collection rate in 2019/20 and; 
 estimates of the changes and adjustments in the tax base that occur 

during the financial year.  
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In accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) 
Regulations 2012 governing its calculation, it was determined that the 
Council’s Tax Base for the financial year 2019/20 is 70,279.97 Band D 
Equivalent Properties. 

It was also noted that at its meeting on 25th July, 2018, Council approved 
the Reorganisation of Community Governance Order in respect of 
Waverley and as a result, the new Waverley Parish Council would come 
into effect on 1st April, 2019 and the new Parish would be included in the 
detailed Tax Base.

The Council Tax Support Scheme also operated as a discount on 
claimants’ Council Tax bills with the effect of reducing the Council Tax 
base.  The scheme was reviewed and updated for 2018/19.  No further 
changes were proposed for the 2019/20 financial year; however, the 
Council was required to confirm the scheme each year.  Therefore, it was 
proposed that the scheme be retained in its present format for 2019/20.  

Members sought clarification on a number of issues including clarification 
of the Band D equivalent properties, why this had been presented as an 
urgent item and the legal duty to agree the Council Tax Base each year.
 
Resolved:-  (1)  That the amount calculated by the Council as its Council 
Tax Base and those of the Parish Councils shown at Appendix 1 for 
2019/20 shall be a total of 70,279.97 Band D Equivalent Properties. 

(2)  That the creation of a new Parish of Waverley is noted.  

(3)  That the Local Council Tax Support Scheme for 2019/20 remain 
unchanged from 2018/19.  

Mover:-  Councillor Alam Seconder:-  Councillor Read


